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U.S. GROUNDFISH RESEARCH-GULF OF ALASKA IN 1991 

Pelagic assessment of walleye pollock 

The Alaska Fisheries Science Center (AFSC) Pelagic Resource 
Assessment Task conducted an echo integration/midwater trawl survey 
of walleye pollock (Theragra chalcogramma) in Shelikoff Strait 16 
March through 27 March aboard the NOAA Ship Miller Freeman as part 
of a larger study which included similar work in the Bering Sea. 
The purpose of this study was to collect echo integrator and 
midwater trawl data to determine the distribution, abundance and 
biological composition of walleye pollock in Shelikoff Strait and 
in the area of Sanak Island. A new Simrad EK-500 echosounder and 
a Simrad BI-500 echo integrator were used as the primary acoustic 
data collection system. The integrator system used routinely in 
previous surveys was operated simultaneously to provide a 
comparison of the two systems. 

Egg and Larvae assessment 

From 31 March through 25 May, the AFSC completed four 
ichthyoplankton surveys aboard the NOAA ship Miller Freeman 
focusing on the early life history of walleye pol lock. The 
objectives of these surveys were to estimate the magnitude of the 
spawning stock in Shelikof Strait from the abundance of eggs, to 
relate the distribution of eggs and larvae to oceanographic 
conditions and to trace the drift and assess the feeding condition 
of larvae. This research was part of the Fisheries-Oceanography 
Coordinated Investigations (FOCI), a NOAA research program of the 
AFSC and the Pacific Marine Environmental Laboratory (PMEL), whose 
primary focus is the investigation of the factors influencing 
recruitment variability in economically important fish and 
shellfish populations. 

Young-of-year/juvenile assessment 

Another FOCI cruise aboard the Miller Freeman from 23 July through 
31 July investigated young-of-the-year and juvenile walleye pollock 
in the western Gulf of Alaska. The main objective of the survey 
was to describe the distribution and relative abundance of juvenile 
pollock in the western gulf using a variety of sampling gears. 

Sablefish longline survey 

Scientists from the AFSC, Seattle, WA. and the Auke Bay Laboratory 
(ABL), Auke Bay, AK. completed the fifth annual longline survey of 
the upper continental slope of the Gulf of Alaska aboard the 
chartered vessel F /V Ocean Prowler. From 13 July through 29 
September, 47 standard longline stations from the Islands of Four 
Mountains to Dixon Entrance were sampled primarily to determine the 
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relative abundances and size composition of sablefish (Anoplopoma 
fimbria) and Pacific cod (Gadus macrocephalus). Additional 
stations located in the major gullies and Shelikof Strait were also 
sampled. Ancillary data was collected for several other species 
including rougheye rockfish (Sebastes aleutianus), shortraker 
rockfish (Sebastes borealis), shortspine thornyhead (Sebastolobus 
alascanus), Pacific halibut (Hippoglossus stenolepis), arrowtooth 
flounder (Atheresthes stomias) and grenadiers (Macrouridae). 

Other sablefish studies 

Two cruises (total of 26 days) were conducted off Cross Sound and 
Sitka in southeast Alaska, to collect information on the 
distribution and abundance of sablefish larvae. Only a few 
transects were completed on each cruise due to unfavorable weather. 
Both cruises found the greatest numbers of sablefish larvae at the 
outermost stations. During the bad weather, the vessel was used to 
search Whale Bay for juvenile sablefish and tag juvenile sablefish 
in st. John Baptist Bay. In addition, studies on the diurnal and 
vertical distribution of ichthyoplankton were conducted in Chatham 
Strait. 

Four cruises were conducted from July to October (total of 32 days) 
to estimate the population size and migrational patterns of 
sablefish in Chatham Strait. 

Rockfish Studies 

A 12-day submersible/trawl study on Pacific ocean perch (Sebastes 
alutus) was conducted off southeast Alaska in June. This study was 
designed in response to problems in assessing rockfish populations 
using traditional trawl methods. The objectives of this cruise 
were: 1) to directly observe fish species and densities using the 
submersible; 2) to trawl at these submersible dive sites to confirm 
fish species occurrences, and 3) to compare catch rates of rockfish 
from the trawl data with observed densities of rockfish from the 
submersible data. 

COOPERATIVE GROUNDFISH RESEARCH-GULF OF ALASKA 1991 

Sablefish longline survey 

From May through September, the fourteenth annual Japan-u.s. 
cooperative longline survey for sablefish, Pacific cod and other 
species was conducted throughout the Aleutian Islands, Bering Sea, 
and the Gulf of Alaska aboard the chartered Japanese vessel Anyo 
Maru No. 2.2_. scientific protocol followed standardized procedures 
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originally planned by scientists at the National Research Institute 
of Far Seas Fisheries, Shimizu, Japan and was implemented by 
scientists from the North Pacific Longline Association of Japan, 
the AFSC, Seattle, WA. and the ABL, Auke Bay, AK. A total of 116 
stations were sampled including the 47 stations sampled during the 
U.S. domestic longline survey described above. The objectives of 
the survey were similar to the domestic survey, but included a 
sablefish tagging program, no shelf stations, and covered a larger 
area. 

U.S. GROUNDFISH RESEARCH-WEST COAST 1991 

Bottom trawl survey 

The AFSC in cooperation with the Southwest Fisheries Science Center 
(SWFSC) will conduct a bottom trawl survey of the groundfish 
resources of the upper continental slope for 28 days beginning on 
21 October aboard the NOAA Ship Miller Freeman. This survey is 
part of a series begun off central and northern Oregon in 1984 by 
the AFSC and the SWFSC to investigate groundfish slope resources 
off the western u. s. mainland coast. The objectives of this survey 
include assessing the distribution and abundance of species within 
this community, ascertaining biological characteristics of 
sablefish, • Dover sole (Microstomus pacificus), thornyheads 
(Sebastolobus spp.), and arrowtooth flounder populations with 
respect to depth, and collecting data and samples necessary to 
investigate maturation, size and age structure, and trophic 
relationships among groundfish species in this community. 

Ichthyoplankton/juvenile rockfish assessment 

The SWFSC, Tiburon, CA. conducted an ichthyoplankton survey aboard 
the NOAA Ship David Starr Jordan from February 6 through February 
19 between Cypress Point (Monterey County) and Point Reyes (Marin 
county), California. sampling was concentrated in the area of 
Ascension Canyon and offshore of Pescadero. A total of 200 bongo 
net tows were completed during the cruise. The primary objective 
of this survey was to estimate the number of larval shortbelly 
rockfish (Sebastes jordani) in the study area. In conjunction with 
this study, a simultaneous four-day survey targeting adult 
shortbelly rockfish was conducted aboard the F/V New Janet Ann. 
The information from these cruises was used to estimate spawning 
biomass, size and age composition, sex ratio, maturity schedules 
and fecundities of the shortbelly rockfish by staff at the Tiburon 
Laboratory. 

Between May 11 and June 14, an extensive survey was conducted 
aboard the David Starr Jordan between Cypress Point and Point 
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Reyes, California to collect juvenile rockfish. A total of 152 
midwater trawls, 283 CTD casts and 21 plankton tows were completed 
during this cruise. The data collected from this cruise were used 
to assess rockfish recruitment in the study area. 

Other rockfish studies 

During the continental slope bottom trawl survey described above, 
two cooperative studies between the AFSC and the SWFSC will be 
conducted. Several special tows will be made to collect shortbelly 
rockfish specimens for maturity and fecundity studies. In addition, 
several bottom trawls will be made at sites previously observed 
with a remote operated vehicle (ROV) to compare trawl and visual 
estimates of species abundance. 

Sablefish trap index survey 

A sablefish abundance survey will occur from 3 September to 18 
November at nine index stations off the California-Oregon coast. 
This survey will continue a time series begun in 1979. Traps will 
be set at seven depths between 275 and 1,280 m and fished using 
standardized methods to obtain comparable measures of CPUE from 
station to station and from year to year. Each station will be 
sampled twice during the survey. Sex, age, and length frequency 
data will · be collected and the sablefish tagging and 
oxytetracycline marking program to study population movements will 
be continued. 

COOPERATIVE RESEARCH - WEST COAST 1991 

Shortbelly rockfish/Pacific hake midwater trawl survey 

A cooperative study was conducted between March 13 and 20 by 
personnel from the Tiburon Laboratory of the SWFSC aboard the 
Soviet vessel R/V Novodrutsk. A total of 13 midwater trawls 
targeting shortbelly rockfish were completed, along with 3 midwater 
trawls targeting Pacific hake (Merluccius productus). The primary 
objective of this research was to examine the reproductive biology 
and estimate the spawning potential of shortbelly rockfish. The 
results were used in conjunction with those from an earlier survey 
of larvae and adults in February to estimate the total biomass of 
adult shortbelly rockfish in this area. 

Jack Mackerel Investigations 

The SWFSC participated in a cooperative research project examining 
jack mackerel and chub mackerel distribution, abundance, and 
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reproductive biology aboard the Soviet vessel Novodrutsk between 
March 21 and April 21, 1991. The objective of this project was to 
collect jack mackerel specimens to provide estimates of length 
composition, reproductive rate (batch fecundity and spawning 
frequency), sex ratio, and age. The majority of the jack mackerel 
were sexually active; most males had running milt and 91.7% of the 
females had advanced yolked oocytes. About 5% of the females had 
hydrated oocytes, indicating that spawning was occurring during 
sampling. 

PLANNED U.S. GROUNDFISH RESEARCH-GULF OF ALASKA 1992 

Pelagic assessment of walleye pollock 

An echo integration-midwater trawl survey of spawning pollock is 
scheduled for March, 1992 aboard the NOAA ship Miller Freeman. 
This survey will be conducted in Shelikof Strait and possibly other 
areas in the Gulf of Alaska and will be similar in protocol to the 
study conducted in 1991. 

Ichthyoplankton assessment 

During April and May, 1992, a survey for eggs and larvae of walleye 
pollock, similar to the 1991 survey, is planned for the central and 
western Gulf of Alaska aboard the NOAA Ship Miller Freeman. 

Young-of-year/juvenile assessment 

An assessment of young-of-the-year/juvenile walleye pollock, 
similar to the 1991 survey is scheduled for August and September, 
1992 in the central and western Gulf of Alaska aboard the NOAA Ship 
Miller Freeman. 

Sablefish longline survey 

From July to September, 1992, scientists from the AFSC, Seattle, 
WA. and ABL, Auke Bay, AK. will conduct the sixth annual Gulf of 
Alaska longline survey for sablefish, Pacific cod and other species 
aboard a chartered longline vessel. 

Juvenile sablefish 

A surface beam trawl towed from the RV John H- Cobb will be used 
for three weeks in 1992 to study the timing and pathways of 
juvenile sablefish migration into the inside waters of southeast 
Alaska. 
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Rockfish 

A submersible has been requested to study habitat preference of 
shortraker and rougheye rockfish in preparation for a future 
assessment survey targeting these species. 

PLANNED U.S. COOPERATIVE GROUNDFISH RESEARCH-GULF OF ALASKA 1992 

Japan-u.s. longline survey 

Scientists from the North Pacific Longline Association of Japan and 
the AFSC, Seattle, WA. and the ABL, Auke Bay, AK. plan to conduct 
the fifteenth annual Japan-U. S. long line survey for sablefish, 
Pacific cod and other species inhabiting the Aleutian Islands, 
Bering Sea and Gulf of Alaska. This survey would repeat the 
standard index stations sampled in previous years. 

PLANNED GROUNDFISH RESEARCH-WEST COAST 1992 

Triennial Bottom Trawl and EIMWT Surveys 

The groundfish resources of the U.S. mainland west coast 
continental shelf and upper slope will again be assessed during a 
triennial bottom trawl survey in July - September 1992. This will 
be the sixth such survey of a series started in 1977. The 
objective will be to monitor the distribution, abundance, and 
condition of commercially important fish stocks, particularly 
Pacific hake and sablefish, from California to British Columbia 
through bottom trawling at preselected stations following a 
stratified random pattern. Concurrently, the pelagic component of 
the Pacific hake stock will be assessed with an echo integration 
and midwater trawl (EIMWT) survey. 

Nearshore Flatfish Survey 

Nearshore flatfish resources off the U.S. mainland west coast 
including English sole (Parophrys vetulus), Dover sole, rex sole 
(Glyptocephalus zachirus), and petrale sole (Eopsetta jordani), 
among other species, have not been adequately assessed since the 
mid-1970s. Commercial harvests of these species are becoming more 
important and the condition of the stocks must be assessed to 
determine how the fishery is impacting them. The AFSC will lead a 
cooperative survey of these stocks from southern California to the 
u.s.-canada border in the summer of 1992. The objective will be to 
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obtain the distribution and abundance information needed to 
complete stock assessments of the commercially important species. 
The survey will target depths ranging from 27 to 183 meters and 
will likely take three months aboard one vessel to complete. 

California Halibut Survey 

The California Department of Fish and Game will be conducting a 
bottom trawl survey of the California halibut (Paralichthyes 
californicus) stock off the southern California coast during March 
1992. The AFSC will cooperate in this effort by providing gear and 
consultation regarding survey design and methodology, data 
collection, data management, and analysis. 

Ichthyoplankton/juvenile rockfish/sablefish assessment 

The SWFSC has several studies planned for 1992, similar to those 
completed in 1991, which will focus on the early life history of 
sablefish and rockfish off the U.S. west coast. Sixteen days have 
been scheduled on the David Starr Jordan for the annual 
ichthyoplankton work. MOCNESS and bongo nets will be used to 
collect larval shortbelly rockfish as well as other rockfish larvae 
and juveniles in late February and early March, 1992. A total of 
34 days aboard the David Starr Jordan have been planned for a 
juvenile rockfish and sablefish midwater trawl survey in May and 
June, 1992. 


